# PUBLIC RELATIONS AND ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT SUB (POLICY & RESOURCES) COMMITTEE

### Wednesday, 12 December 2018

Minutes of the meeting of the Public Relations and Economic Development Sub (Policy & Resources) Committee held at the Guildhall EC2 at 12.00 pm

### **Present**

#### Members:

Deputy Catherine McGuinness (Chair)

Sir Mark Boleat

Deputy Edward Lord

Andrew Mayer

Deputy Keith Bottomley

Jeremy Mayhew

Alderman William Bus

Tijs Broeke Alderman William Russell Anne Fairweather Deputy Tom Sleigh Sophie Anne Fernandes James Tumbridge

Deputy Jamie Ingham Clark

### In Attendance:

Karina Dostalova Mark Wheatley Deputy Philip Woodhouse

### Officers:

John Barradell - Town Clerk & Chief Executive

Paul Double - Remembrancer

Damian Nussbaum - Director of Economic Development

Bob Roberts - Director of Communications

Vic Annells - Executive Director of Mansion House & the Central

**Criminal Court** 

Nigel Lefton - Remembrancer's

Giles French - Economic Development Office

Eugenie de Naurois - Communications Team

### 1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were received from the Rt Hon the Lord Mayor, Alderman Peter Estlin, Christopher Hayward and Alderman Sir David Wootton.

# 2. MEMBERS' DECLARATIONS UNDER THE CODE OF CONDUCT IN RESPECT OF ITEMS ON THE AGENDA

There were no declarations of interest.

### 3. MINUTES

**RESOLVED** – That the public minutes and summary of the meeting held on Wednesday 14 November 2018 be approved as a correct record.

### 4. OUTSTANDING ACTIONS

Members received an outstanding actions report of the Town Clerk. The Town Clerk updated Members that whilst three actions were overdue, all three reports were now due for the January meeting.

### **RESOLVED**, that:

• The report be noted.

### 5. PRESENTATION FROM THE CHIEF EXECUTIVE OF THECITYUK, MILES CELIC

The Sub-Committee received a presentation from the Chief Executive of TheCityUK, Miles Celic.

The Policy Chair introduced the Chief Executive, and made clear that TheCityUK was a critical partnership for the City of London Corporation, especially at this time. Members heard how the City Corporation was a founder and partner of TheCityUK and that it was important that the two organisations continued to support each other. Members were reminded that a report on the future funding arrangements for TheCityUK had been submitted to the Policy and Resources Committee and that this was not the opportunity to discuss that matter.

The Chief Executive of TheCityUK then gave an overview of the work and history of TheCityUK, and made the following key points:

- TheCityUK was a membership body set up at the request of the former Chancellor of the Exchequer, Alastair Darling, and former Mayor of London, Boris Johnson, to represent the ecosystem of the City.
- The City Corporation was founding member of the organisation and paid the office rent; today, the City Corporation contribute 8% of the TheCityUK's income.
- TheCityUK and the City Corporation work closely together as a private/public partnership and jointly set up the International Regulatory Strategy Group (IRSG).
- The City Corporation was represented on the TheCityUK's main governance groups such as the Advisory Council and the Board, where the Policy Chair serves as the Deputy Chair.
- TheCityUK and City Corporation have worked on Brexit issues together as well as international work such as building the Memorandum of Understanding with the Tokyo Metropolitan Government.
- There was appetite to build on success with the City Corporation as a key partner.

Members then asked the Chief Executive of TheCityUK a range of questions, as follows:

 A Member raised a question regarding TheCityUK's commitment to diversity and inclusion and how the Chief Executive planned to increase the diversity of his leadership team. The Chief Executive accepted the Member's comments and explained that TheCityUK represents a sector which generally struggles to attract a diverse group of people in its leadership teams.

- A Member raised a question regarding the transparency of companies declaring their membership of TheCityUK. The Chief Executive clarified the position that the decision on whether to declare membership of TheCityUK lay with the organisations themselves. Some Members suggested that the Chief Executive should consider publishing those organisations who wished to be declared as Members on their website to help encourage all organisations to be transparent in this matter.
- A Member raised a question regarding TheCityUK's engagement with the Labour Party, as well as TheCityUK's position on mutual recognition and the Prime Minister's Brexit deal. The Chief Executive updated Members on TheCityUK's engagement with the Labour party at various events, and that regarding mutual recognition, they had adopted the position taken by the IRSG in regards to Brexit scenarios.
- A Member commented that, in his experience, there was sometimes some confusion in Brussels as to the difference between TheCityUK and the City Corporation. There was discussion that the name "TheCityUK" contributed to this misunderstanding. The Chief Executive emphasised the importance of the business voice being heard in Brussels and he reported the great support he had heard concerning the increased presence that the City Corporation were building in Brussels.
- A Member asked whether there was anything that the Chief Executive would change about the relationship with the City Corporation. The Chief Executive felt that the relationship was currently extremely constructive and that he would only want to build on this and work more closely together.

The Policy Chair thanked the Chief Executive for his presentation and he left the meeting at this point.

### 6. **EDO MONTHLY UPDATE - NOVEMBER**

The Sub-Committee received a report of the Director of Economic Development providing highlights of the key activity undertaken by the Economic Development Office (EDO) in November.

### **RESOLVED**, that:

• The report be noted.

### 7. CORPORATE AFFAIRS UPDATE

The Sub-Committee received a report of the Director of Communications updating Members on key elements of the Corporate Affairs team's activity in support of the City Corporation's external political engagement and corporate communications.

The Director of Communications proposed that, due to the present uncertainty of the UK Government's political volatility in terms of the Conservative leadership contest, there would be no advantage in the City Corporation being involved in party political issues and clear that the City Corporation should not be commenting on the political situation.

### **RESOLVED**, that:

• The report be noted.

### 8. PARLIAMENTARY TEAM UPDATE

The Sub-Committee received a report of the Remembrancer updating Members on the main elements of the Parliamentary Team's activity in support of the City Corporation's political and parliamentary engagement.

The Remembrancer circulated a document, which set out the latest position regarding the Conservative leadership challenge, which was taking place at the time of the meeting.

The Policy Chair thanked officers of the Communications Team and the Remembrancers Team for their recent work, especially when the political situation had been so volatile.

### **RESOLVED**, that:

• The report be noted.

#### 9. ENHANCING SPORT ENGAGEMENT

The Sub-Committee considered a report of the Director of Communications concerning a clear and proportionate strategy on sports engagement.

The Director of Communications reassured Members that the report met the points raised from the minutes of the October meeting of this Sub-Committee.

Members were glad to see progress in this area but expressed that, on the whole, they had expected more funding for activation than requested in the report. Other Members also commented that sport was a key part of the work of Open Spaces Committee and Culture, Heritage and Libraries Committee. Members were reminded that the terms of reference of the Public Relations and Economic Development Sub-Committee had recently been amended to include specific reference to "oversight and governance of Sport Engagement (with power to act)" and so this Sub-Committee should retain oversight of this work.

However, Members asked the Town Clerk to further consider where the right "home" for this would be at officer level, with some Members concerned at the level of seniority of the proposed post.

Members, also, requested that reference be made in future reports on the amount of current spending on sport. A couple of Members expressed concern that the paper did not present a strategy nor encompassed all the work that was being undertaken across the organisation.

One Member commented on a concern that the Resource Allocation Sub Committee would shortly be considering medium term financial priorities, and any additional funding on sport engagement should be considered as part of this. A longer-term view would need to be considered, in order to avoid drawing down on contingencies.

The Remembrancer confirmed that he had looked at a forward plan of potential hospitality opportunities concerning sport and would be reporting this to the Hospitality Working Party in due course.

A Member observed that the Freedom of the City of London would be an appropriate mechanism and opportunity for the City Corporation to display soft power and show its support for sport.

Members asked the Town Clerk to consider how to ensure that the sports engagement work remain under constant review, either by introducing standing items on the agenda or through the outstanding actions report.

### **RESOLVED**, that:

 The new process for enhancing sport engagement be approved, subject to the Town Clerk's consideration on where the role should sit and if extra funding might be needed.

### 10. SPONSORSHIP AND BRANDING OF PARTY-POLITICAL EVENTS IN GUILDHALL

The Sub-Committee considered a report of the Director of Communications concerning sponsorship and branding of party-political events taking place at Guildhall.

The Director of Communications advised that in the event of a snap general election the City Corporation would not be providing any party-political support. A Member contested that the purdah laws during a general election had, in the past, being mis-interpreted and that the City Corporation is required to avoid partiality.

### **RESOLVED**, that:

- The City Corporation continue to sponsor events at Guildhall which may have party-political links; and
- The City Corporation's branding is associated with those events.

### 11. STANDALONE WEBSITE - PROMOTING LONDON AND THE UK FOR FINANCIAL AND PROFESSIONAL SERVICES

The Sub-Committee received a joint report by the Director of Economic Development and the Director of Communications relating to an update on progress on the development of the standalone digital platform to promote London and the UK as a location to locate, invest and do business for financial and professional services firms.

A Member asked for an update on the corporate website, and specifically that thought would be given to ensure that information on the City Corporation's open spaces was made easier to find.

Other Members questioned the need for this particular website and raised concerns such as how the website would advise businesses on the status of the relationship between the UK and the EU when this situation was still so uncertain.

The Director of Economic Development explained that the intention of the paper was to provide Members with an update on the website, which had already received appropriate approvals. The branding on the website would be clearly in line with the City Corporation's main website. He also commented that this was an opportunity to ensure that the strong narrative of the financial and professional services sector in London and the UK was given the prominence it deserved, as there was currently a gap where London's main competitors were strongly active.

Responding to a question, the Director of Communications updated Members on the procurement process for the new City Corporation's corporate website, and agreed, upon request to submit an update report to this Sub-Committee in due course.

### **RESOLVED**, that:

- The report be noted;
- An update on the new City Corporation's corporate website be submitted to the Public Relations and Economic Development Sub-Committee in due course.

### 12. COMMERCIAL FILMING IN THE CITY

The Sub-Committee considered a report of the Director of Communications concerning guidelines on when the City Corporation supported filming requests in the City.

A Member remarked that the £627,055 income received last year for filming could be recharged to the budget for sports engagement. However, it was later clarified that, currently, the income from filming is reinvested into the affected departments, e.g. traffic management.

The Sub-Committee discussed how it was important that this protocol included all departments across the organisation. The Director of Communications responded that a consultant would be addressing these wider issues but that it was important to have a protocol in place at this stage.

A Member commented that the Canary Wharf Group reinvested the money raised through filming into an organisation that supported young filmmakers in Tower Hamlets.

### **RESOLVED**, that:

 It be recommended to the Policy & Resources Committee to approve strategic guidelines for approving and rejecting applications to support and facilitate filming on public land in the City.

### 13. CORPORATION ENGAGEMENT ON VISAS AND IMMIGRATION

The Sub-Committee received a report of the Director of Economic Development concerning the City Corporation's engagement on visa and immigration issues.

### **RESOLVED,** that:

• The report be noted.

### 14. QUESTIONS ON MATTERS RELATING TO THE WORK OF THE SUB-COMMITTEE

Questions were raised as follows -

### **Data Flows**

A Member raised a concern with a table, produced in-house, that had been circulated electronically to the Members of the Public Relations and Economic Development Sub-Committee outlining descriptions of various Brexit end states. He felt that the description of in-flow of personal data was wrong as adequacy had no connection with the Withdrawal Agreement.

### Security ID Cards

A Member questioned the recent decision to remove the City of London crest from security passes and the inconvenience this had caused to Members when needing to prove that they were from the City Corporation at events or external meetings. Members were advised by the Town Clerk that they needed to retain two security passes, and the Sub-Committee felt that it was more important to follow security advice.

# 15. ANY OTHER BUSINESS THAT THE CHAIRMAN CONSIDERS URGENT There were no urgent items.

### 16. EXCLUSION OF THE PUBLIC

**RESOLVED** – That under Section 100(A) of the Local Government Act 1972, the public be excluded from the meeting for the following items on the grounds that they involve the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Part I of the Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act.

Item Paragraph 3

### 17. NON-PUBLIC MINUTES

The non-public minutes and summary of the meeting held on Wednesday 14 November 2018 were approved.

## 18. NON-PUBLIC QUESTIONS ON MATTERS RELATING TO THE WORK OF THE SUB-COMMITTEE

Questions were raised in respect of the following –

### Name Change of the Sub-Committee

A Member asked whether the Public Relations and Economic Development Sub Committee's name may change in light of proposed name changes of departments that report to the Sub-Committee.

# 19. ANY OTHER BUSINESS THAT THE CHAIRMAN CONSIDERS URGENT AND WHICH THE SUB COMMITTEE AGREES SHOULD BE CONSIDERED WHILST THE PUBLIC ARE EXCLUDED

There were no items of urgent business.

The meeting closed at 1.20 pm
Chairman

Contact Officer: Emma Cunnington emma.cunnington@cityoflondon.gov.uk